MOUNTAIN LIBRARY NETWORK

EXECUTIVE BOARD

Minutes

July 26, 2004

I. Call to order

The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Judy Gunsaulis. In attendance were board members Suzette Lowe, Emilee Seese, Myra Ziegler, Danny McMillion, Cherie Davis, Ann Farr, Brian Raitz, Nancy Moore, Steven Rowe. Also attending were Joanna Thompson, Johnnie King, Tammy Richards, Eva McGuire, and Caroline Gaddis.

II. Approval of minutes

The minutes were approved as read.

III. Committee Reports

A. Cataloging committee

Suzette Lowe, cataloging committee chair, reported that there had been no committee meeting since the last executive board meeting. An issue involving the WVLC cataloging training videotape was clarified. The WVLC cataloging training videotape is to be used only as an emergency tool and not to be used in lieu of attending actual catalog training provided by the WVLC. All catalogers will also be reminded to search the MLN database before downloading bib records. Too many duplicate bib records are appearing in the database. 

B. Circulation committee

Emilee Seese, circulation committee chair, reported that there are still several issues concerning circulation. The most pressing is that of consistency and following policies. The issue of whether to renew another library’s books will be discussed in the next circulation committee meeting. There is still a major issues concerning college vs. public library patrons. Due to the fact that there are restrictions on public use of college libraries, there may be a need for two library cards for college students. This is an issue that will be studied and addressed. Another issue involves setting up patron types for out-of-state patrons, particularly for Ohio, Kentucky, and Virginia.

C. Implementation

Brian Raitz, implementation committee chair, reported that ILL training and Acquisitions training are the last to be provided by Innovative. Authority records are to be sent via GIS to LTI. There is a question of whether to do this while serial records are still incomplete. Emilee Seese moved that authority records be sent regardless of serial records, with Nancy Moore seconding. Motion carried. The final installment check is to be sent to Innovative the first week of August, with 10% being withheld until the MLN is satisfied with the Millennium product. At this point, we can’t download from OCLC, spine labels will not print properly, and we are not live in serials or acquisitions.

The MLN ListServ is shutting down in Mid-August.

IV. Old Business
A. Barcode duplications

Some libraries did not complete the re-barcoding process prior to implementation of Millennium. Any re-barcoding must be done with the new 14 digit barcodes. Libraries can use “create lists” by location code and old barcode numbers.

B. Paying for Training 

The expense for the extra training days comes to $12,000. Previously, the larger libraries had volunteered to pay this cost. It was agreed that Bluefield State College and Concord University will help with the cost, Parkersburg/Wood County will pay $3000, Greenbrier, Raleigh, Fayette, and Craft Libraries will pay $1500 each.

V. New Business

A. Database integrity

There have been problems with the GIS database conversion. The college OCLC records have been replaced with Library of Congress records of lesser quality. It is estimated that 25% of records came through correctly and the colleges can’t restore the old records. Concord University would like to reestablish bibliographic records and will be doing so during the next year once the method is determined. A global change would be the most efficient method.  In addition, the serials were not correctly transferred.

Another problem in the colleges is the mix-up in items attached to records. Often Bluefield State items are attached to Concord’s bibliographic records and vice versa. The colleges want to be assured that what they fix won’t be tampered with.

B. Problems within the system

Some issues that need to be dealt with include : unique ids on patron records, middle names on patron records, returning other library’s books, cleaning up the card catalog. Raleigh County stated that they will police their own records by creating lists. For the libraries in the Greenbrier Service Center, Ann Farr is to be contacted first. She will then contact the individual library. It was suggested that Emilee send a sample patron screen to every MLN member library. How to put P.O. Box in the address field was clarified (it is to be PO). 

C. New policies and procedures

1. Problem report hierarchy 

Larry Arnold is to be contacted about hardware problems. Tammy Richards is to be contacted about software issues and problems.        
Emilee, Suzette, and Tammy are to come up with a procedure to     report problems in procedures and policies.

Only Tammy and Emilee can modify circulation tables.

2. Dissemination of information

mln_all : this includes everyone with mln e-mail ; it is up to the directors to contact Larry about which staff will be on this list.

There is a general dissatisfaction with the Millennium HelpDesk concerning contact and turn-around time.

D. Making Changes to the System

1. Permissions and passwords

Each committee needs to address this issue and make the decisions. Serials permissions come under the heading of the cataloging committee. 

If there is to be an Acquisitions Committee, it was the consensus of the group that the members be those in the acquisitions training.

The OPAC committee will be Kay McCoy, Robin Shapiro, Jan Warneski, Mike Wilson, and a representative from Raleigh County Library.

It was suggested that the first level of passwords for the circulation module is too generic. If passwords need to be changed, Tammy should be contacted. Passwords can be changed by Larry Arnold, Mike Wilson, and Tammy Richards.

2. Local capabilities

OPACs will be something on which the local libraries can have input. 

3. Audio indications

Emilee will check with Gloria Zinke to see if sounds can be downloaded without causing problems for the system.

4. Interlibrary loans inside and outside the network

The libraries added to the system need to have addresses, phones, and contacts verified. Emilee will let everyone know how to put libraries in as patrons. Each MLN library will be responsible for putting its own library in the system.

ILL training is schedule for Thursday, July 29 but both Brian and Gloria say the process is complicated.

E. New members, lapsed members, and separated members

1. War Library : there was a meeting with War attended by Judy Gunsaulis, Suzette Lowe, and Karen Hiser from the WVLC. The general feeling taken from the meeting is that War is not interested in weeding but is interested in taking the Level 1 and Level 2 cataloging training.

2. Future possibility of combining the MLN and the northern group of libraries
J. D. Wagoner, executive director of the WV Library Commission, wants the two groups to meet and consider the possibility of merging.

VI. Innovative Users Group

Judy Gunsaulis  reported that Fayette County Library had paid for membership in the group. She stated that this is where she learns a lot about the issues and how other libraries are handling them. The membership cost is $100 a year.

There is also a Mid-Atlantic users group with membership costing $25.00 a year with an annual meeting in the fall.

Two ways to request enhancements to the Millennium product :
1. Go to Innovative and ask

2. Join the users group – once a year, the members vote on enhancements they would like to see. Innovative does pay a lot of attention to this group.

VII. Staffing Concerns

It was the consensus of the group that if and when Tammy Richards feels she needs to address the WVLC for more help, the MLN executive board will fully support her. Tammy is the Millennium software tech person for both the MLN and the northern group of libraries.

VIII. Additional training

The need for additional training, how to get it, and how to pay for it is something that the executive board realizes is an issue facing the group in the future.

IX. Dates of next meetings

The tentative dates of next executive board meetings are : October 4, 2004. December 6, 2004, and February 7, 2005

The meeting was adjourned.

